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July 2013 The Village Newsletter 

Mottisfont & Dunbridge 

ACORN 

The deadline for inclusion of items in the August edition of the Acorn is 16th July.   
Note:  THERE WILL BE NO EDITION OF THE ACORN IN SEPTEMBER. 

Please make sure that items for September events are in the August edition. 

In aid of 
The Air Ambulance 

 
Inter-Village 

It’s A Knock Out! 
 

Sunday, 21st July 
 

Mottisfont Village Hall 
 

All is set for the Inter-Village It’s A Knock Out, 
except we need about 12 volunteers to help with car 
parking and entrances.  The helpers are needed 
from about 11.30 on Sunday, 21st July. 
 
And if you are able to help transport a mattress, 
about 7ft x 5ft, either by trailer or van, please 
contact me. 
 
We now have 6 villages taking part.  Don’t forget to 
wear a yellow top if you are from Dunbridge, or a 
red top if you are from Mottisfont.  
 
Entrance: £2 for adults, £1 for children, and £5 for a 
family.  All proceeds will go to The Air Ambulance.  
 
There will be a bar/BBQ/ice creams/tea and coffee. 
 
Gates open from midday to meet the teams, and 
events start at 1pm.   
 
Events include tug of war, gutter relay, egg 
catching, box relay, football in the hole, 3-legged 
race, skipping, sumo wrestling and greasy pole. 
 
Please contact me to put your name down to help or 
get transport.  
 
Michael Horne 340105 or email 
hornes@btinternet.com 

Don’t forget...TheVillage Fete  2pm, Sunday, 11th August 
see page 6 

The Mottisfont Phoenix? 
 
Mottisfont Football Club has a proud history 
stretching back more than 90 years including 

several periods of sustained 
success.  Unfortunately for the 
2012/13 season the club could not 
get enough players to submit a 
team, and failed to put out a team 
for the first time in its history. 
 

However, the club is now being resurrected for the 
2013/14 season.  Some of you may have seen the 
adverts locally and in the social club – we have 
registered for the Southampton Sunday League. 
Players have been recruited from the local area and 
a local U21 team – giving the team a fresh start 
(with some experienced heads as 
well) – and will be managed by Alan 
Bosanquet, who brings a wealth of 
experience in management.  Alan 
Stewart will be club secretary (and 
hopefully playing), with Graham 
Collins and Tony Stemp assisting 
with club duties. 
 
Games will be played on a Sunday morning at 
10.30, and we will be joining the bottom division of 
the league – so we are optimistic of doing well.  
Fixtures and games will be announced closer to the 
start of the season, and will be on the notice board 
at the social club. 
 
If anyone is interested in playing, helping or 
sponsoring (we are always looking for funding or 
support, advertising opportunities will be available!) 
then please contact Alan Stewart at 340492.  We 
look forward to seeing you in the new season – I 
expect an enthusiastic support at home games! 
 
Alan Stewart 

mailto:hornes@btinternet.com
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Parish Council News 
 
At our Annual General Meeting, John Millns was 
unanimously re-elected as Chairman, and Jeff 
Channing as Vice Chairman. 
 
Diversion Routes 
Whilst the Kimbridge railway crossing was closed 
recently, the traffic was diverted through the village 
centre.  Previously the council has requested that no 
heavy vehicles should be directed through the village 
centre but use the B3084 instead.  We do 
understand that on these occasions it is difficult to 
differentiate between sizes of vehicles, however.  
Hampshire County Council made the comment that 
whilst it is not their practice to re-direct traffic through 
the village centre, it is not their policy and they 
received no complaints during this particular period. 
 
Upgraded Dunbridge Sewerage Treatment Plant 
Further to the Chairman’s annual report in May, it 
was brought to our attention that the work at 
Dunbridge is not yet complete!  Southern Electric 
and the National Trust need to agree between 
themselves the installation of the permanent power 
supply cable for the site.  A generator is being used 
to provide power until the permanent installation 
takes place. 
 
We have now been given a date for the electrical 
installation by Southern Electric of 29th July 2013, 
with approximately 3 weeks for the installation.  The 
site is expected to be completely finished by mid-
September 
 
Lengthsman 
A new Lengthsman has been appointed for the year, 
and we have a budget of £1000 again from 
Hampshire County Council.  He will be assigned the 
following jobs: 
► To cut the grass behind Russell Drive at the play 
area; 
► To clear the ditch along the Lockerley Road; 
►To cut the grass along the verge at the bottom of 
Barley Hill; 
► To cut the grass on the Bengers Road corner; 
► To tidy Hatt Lane and take away any cuttings; 
► To clean the bus shelter, signs and name plates; 
► To tidy the unmade part of Church Lane. 
 
Future Parish Council Meeting Dates 
►17th July, 2013 
►25th September, 2013 
►27th November, 2013 
►22nd January, 2014 
►19th March, 2014 
►Annual Parish Meeting: Wednesday,  
16th April, 2014 
►Annual General Meeting: Wednesday,  
14th May 2014 

 
 
 

News from Mottisfont 
 
Well, the roses are just coming into their best!  The 
ramblers are all out along the walls, and the shrub 
roses are starting to appear now.  While nature is 
very much behind her usual schedule out in the 
wilds, the timing of the roses is not so far off within 
the sheltered area of our walled garden, so we’re 
expecting peak flowering to start when it usually 
does, around 22nd June.   
 
New sounds inspired by birdsong in the 
Cellarium 
From 22nd June, visitors will also be able to 
experience a new sound environment in the 
Cellarium, our oldest medieval room.  Composer 
and sonic artist Hywel Davies has been working at 
Mottisfont as artist in residence for the last three 
months.  His new sound-based art work has been 
inspired by the birdsong of Mottisfont’s dawn 
chorus, which he’s been recording every week since 
early spring.  He was also interested in the music 
that would have been sung in the 13th-century 
priory by Augustinian priests, as they celebrated the 
arrival of each morning. 
 
His sound piece has been recorded by Kokoro 
(Bournemouth Symphony Orchestra’s new music 
ensemble) and by Mottisfont’s own choir, made up 
from volunteers and staff.  We’re not as famous as 
the Military Wives, but we’ve been having a 
wonderful time getting together round the Whistler 
Room piano every Tuesday for the last 3 months, 
singing everything from 1930s pop classics to early 
folk songs.  We recorded the new song fragments 
that Hywel has written for the final piece last week in 
St. Andrews – many thanks to Gill Nobes for 
allowing us to record in this very special place!  The 
words for our songs came out of workshops with 
families from Romsey Home Educators, all about 
what they were thankful for as each morning begins. 
 
The installation has been created as part of 
Mottisfont’s resident artist programme, A Place for 
Art, which is supported by Arts Council England, 
and will be in place until November. The sounds that 
visitors hear will constantly change as they move 
slowly around the Cellarium, completely immersing 
them in the experience – come and see what you 
think! 
 
Also, if you haven’t been in to see our Boys’ Room, 
do pop in and have a look – Kerry, Angela and the 
House team have been adding all sorts of items to 
decorate it, the sorts of things the Russell boys 
would have had in their room for relaxing in the 
1930s.  There are all sorts of things to discover – 
hope we’ll see you in there soon. 
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On 11th June, 9 members 
and 1 guest set off on the 
ferry from Southampton to 
Cowes to enjoy the annual 
outing to Osborne House, 

home of the late Queen Victoria and family.  
Despite the showery weather a very enjoyable day 
was had by all. 
 

The next meeting will take place on Tuesday, 9th 
July at 7.30pm in Mottisfont Village Hall.  The 
speaker will be Betty Fuller, telling us about the life 
and works of Rex Whistler, who had connections 
with Mottisfont Abbey.  Guests will be very welcome 
to come and share a cup of coffee and listen to this 
interesting subject.  Please note the new start time 
of 7.30pm. 
 

The branch will be having a Bric-a-Brac stall at the 
Mottisfont fete on Sunday, 11th August.  We are 
collecting items for this stall and any donations 
would be gratefully received.  Pick up of items can 
be arranged by contacting Cathie Wood on 340129 
or Francis Jenkins on 301614. 
 

Mary Batten 

MOTTISFONT & DUNBRIDGE W.I. 

Romsey Male Voice Choir in company with 
Michelmersh Silver Band invite you to an 
evening of musical variety and entertainment at the 
Turner Sims Concert Hall on Saturday, 13th July, at 
7:30 pm  
 
To book tickets for this event, please call the box 
office on 023 8059 5151. 

Lockerley Primary School 
 

Lockerley Primary School P.T.A.  
Summer Hamper Ball 
Saturday, 13th July at  

Lockerley and East Dean Memorial Hall 
Book a table for a minimum of 6 people, maximum 8. 

Tickets £10 per person. 
As a table provide a hamper of food and  

crockery for your party. 
Prize for best decorated table! 

Music, Raffle and Bar 
Tickets available from Lockerley School Office 

340485, Linda Kirkham 341572 and  
Beccy Rose 341266 

 
Lockerley Primary School ~ Bizarre Bazaar 

Friday, 5th July, 6 - 8 pm 
BBQ, Bar, Raffle, Stalls,  

Tombola and Family Games 
Come and join in the fun!!  All Welcome!! 

 
Lockerley School PTA Summer Playscheme 

Monday 22nd to Friday 26th July  
at Lockerley Primary School. 

Daily from 9am to 2pm for children aged 5 
(inc. year R - 11 years)  

£10 per child, per session 
Sports, Arts and Crafts, Cooking,  

Dancing and much more 
 

Booking forms available from the school office on 
340485 or e-mail julie.black@lockerley.hants.sch.uk 

The Broughton and Mottisfont 
Community Bus Committee 

Charity Number: 284910 
 
The Broughton and Mottisfont Village Bus has been 
in operation for more than 30 years, providing a 
useful service to local villagers.  It takes about 30 
people to keep it operating, from the cheerful ladies 
who organise the driving rotas or take bookings for 
the summer excursions to the Treasurer who 
counts the pennies and keeps us honest.  The 
largest category of volunteer is that of the drivers, of 
whom there are 20 plus.  We are very well served 
by these drivers, but inevitably there is a need for 
periodic refreshment of the list.  Some move away 
from the area and some (surprisingly) grow old and 
want to spend more time with their families. 
 
This note is to appeal to anyone who might be 
interested to come forward to volunteer as a driver. 
The commitment is not onerous.  A driver might be 
asked to do one of our routes (Romsey, Salisbury, 
Southampton, Winchester or Andover) on about 10 
occasions a year.  No special licence is required; 
we operate on the normal car licence enhanced by 
a short session of refresher (known as MiDAS) and 
familiarisation with the bus. 
 
If you are interested and know one of the present 
drivers, ask them to confirm what I have said, and 
please let your name come forward, through them 
or directly to me, George Vaughan on 301045, or 
Gevaughan@hotmail.co.uk.  I look forward to 
hearing from you. 

Roadside hedges 
 

Could I ask people who own hedges fronting road 
junctions or entrances to keep them cut back please.  
This is to ensure that sight lines are not obstructed 
by overgrown vegetation.  In some parts of the 
parish this is an annual problem and it can lead to 
accidents happening.  One such case was at the 
junction of Benger's Lane and Oakley Road at 
Mottisfont in June.   
 
I know it is difficult at this time of year because of 
nesting birds, and the RSPB advises people not to 
cut hedges between March and September, but 
common sense must apply in the interest of road 
safety. 
 

Andy Simmonds 
Mottisfont Parish Council's highways representative  

mailto:julie.black@lockerley.hants.sch.uk
mailto:Gevaughan@hotmail.co.uk
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Dear Friends, 
 
The schools are almost out and the 
long awaited Summer holidays are 
rapidly coming upon us.  After last year’s dismal 
wash out we hope and pray that long sunny days 
lie ahead… 
 
Our holidays are important to us.  They are times 
when we can chill out and put our feet up, perhaps 
go away for a week or two and have a change of 
scene.  For some they are times to retreat from the 
busyness of everyday life, for others they provide 
much needed time to spend together with family. 
 
The current difficult global economic situation and 
the stress of job uncertainty is making life hard for 
many.  In this situation it is even more important 
that we take time out to rest and recharge our 
batteries – whether we stay at home or go away. 
 
The writer of the book of Genesis tells us that after 
creating the world, God rested on the seventh day 
and made it holy.  Wikipedia tells me that the word 
holiday is derived from the notion of holy day – a 
day when normal activities are suspended or 
reduced. 
 
To help us to get into the holiday mood, we will be 
marking Sea Sunday on 14th July with a Family 
Service at Broughton (9.30am) and a Messy Sea 
Sunday Family Service at Mottisfont (11.00am).  At 
both services we will be giving thanks for people 

like sailors and fisherman and all of those whose 
work involves the sea.  I think that buckets and 
spades might be a feature at these services! 
 
Whatever your plans 
for the summer, I hope 
that the sun will shine 
for you and that you 
will be able to take 
some time to relax and 
enjoy some holiday. 
 
With blessings, 
 
Gill 

BROUGHTON BRIGHT HOUR 
 

Thursdays at 2.30pm in the New Room at 
St. Mary’s Church, Broughton 

 
Events for July 

4th July: Revd. Jill Bentall 
11th July: Members Meeting 
18th July: Mrs. Sheila Few 
25th July: Tea at Ann’s with  

speaker Revd. Nona Harrison. 
 

 Please note: There will be no meetings in August. 
  

Everyone welcome.  Please come and join us. 
 

Barbara Perry, Booking Secretary, 301466 

SUNDAY BENEFICE CHURCH SERVICES FOR JULY 

Time 7th July 
TRINITY 6 

14th July 
TRINITY 7 

21st July 
TRINITY 8 

28th July 
TRINITY 9 

8.00 Broughton 
HC CW 

Broughton 
HC (BCP) - - 

9.30 Bossington 
HC (BCP) 

Broughton 
Family Service for 

Sea Sunday Mottisfont 
HC (BCP)    

Houghton 
HC CW 

11.00 Mottisfont 
Matins 

Mottisfont 
Family Service 

“Messy Sea Sunday” 

Broughton 
HC CW 

Mottisfont 
Family Communion 

CW 

6.00 Houghton 
Evensong - Houghton 

Evensong 
Houghton 
HC (BCP) 

Broughton 
Family Communion 

(CW)   

Every Wednesday:  9.30am, St. Mary’s Church, Broughton - Holy Communion (BCP)  
BCP - Book of Common Prayer   CW - Common Worship 

No Coffee Club or Sunday Club in Broughton this month 
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Are you interested in being 
confirmed? 

 
In September we will be starting a group for people 
who are interested in being confirmed, and we will 
be holding a Confirmation Service at St. Mary’s 
Broughton on Sunday 23rd November. 
 
Q. But what’s confirmation? 
A. Confirmation marks the point in the Christian 
journey at which you affirm for yourself the faith into 
which you have been baptized and your intention to 
live a life of committed discipleship.  This 
affirmation is confirmed through prayer and the 
laying on of hands by the confirming bishop.  The 
Church also asks God to give you power through 
the Holy Spirit to enable you to live in the way of 
Jesus. 
 
Q. I was baptized as a child, why do I need to be 
confirmed? 
A. If you were baptized as a child, in confirmation 
you are confirming the promises your parents made 
on your behalf at your baptism about your 
commitment to a journey of faith.  In confirming this 
faith you are becoming a member of the local and 
worldwide Christian family.  In turn the Church will 
promise to support and pray for you. 
 
In confirmation we recall the promises made at 
baptism; we are thanking God for his gift of life and 
publicly acknowledging his love.  We are 
acknowledging that we all need to turn away from 
selfishness and evil and to accept God's offer of a 
new start. 
 
If you were not baptized as a child and want to 
make a commitment of faith, you can be baptized 
and confirmed in the same service. 
 
Q. What happens during confirmation groups? 
A. The purpose of confirmation preparation is to 
ensure that those who are confirmed have a proper 
understanding of what it means to live as a disciple 
of Christ within the life of the Church of England.  
Today, preparation focuses on enabling people to 
live a life of committed discipleship in a world of 
multimedia and globalised culture. Sessions 
encourage candidates to grow in their Christian 
faith through prayer, reflection, studying the Bible, 
participating actively in the life of the church and 
demonstrating their faith in their communities. 
 
If you are interested in learning more, please 
contact either Gill (nobes@guernsey.net or tel: 
341010) or Ron (cronandrew@aol.com or tel: 
301287.   
 
We look forward to hearing from you. 

SHOEBOXES 
 

Don’t forget to collect 
shoeboxes and items to 
fill them for 2013’s 
Operation Christmas 
Child, which sends filled 
boxes to needy children 
all over the world. 
 
If you’d like any 
information about 
suitable box contents or 

how to help, contact Julia on 340793. 
 

WANTED! 
 

Surplus wool and volunteer knitters! 
 
Each year we need large 
numbers of knitted hats, 
gloves, mittens, puppets, 
and other items suitable for 
children from age 2 to 14 - 
and never have enough.   
 
If you can help either by 
supplying wool (the more 
colourful the better!) or by 
knitting, Julia would like to 
hear from you!   
 
Please ring her on 340793 for further details. 

SEA SUNDAY SPECIAL SERVICE 
 
On Sunday, 14th July at 11:00am, St. Andrew's 
Church will be marking Sea Sunday with a special 
service for the young and young at heart.  
 
Please come along and join in the craft activity 
provided by Shelly, which will be followed by a short 
act of praise and refreshments. 
 

For this service it is 
important to remember 
to bring along your 
bucket and spade, and, 
if you are curious to 
know why, you simply 
have to come along to 
find out! 
 
Everyone is invited to 
join us for this action 
packed worship.  We 
look forward to seeing 
you. 

mailto:(nobes@guernsey.net
mailto:(cronandrew@aol.com
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An evening with Lawrie McMenemy - 
Hosted by Mike Osman, Saturday 6th 
July 
Few speakers tell a story better than 
Lawrie and, with his wealth of 
experiences gained from a lifetime in 
professional football, he has a vast array of 
anecdotes, tales and memories to relate.  
Meanwhile, Mike anchors the show injecting 
comedy and an endless stream of brilliant 
impressions! 
A great night for sure - Tickets ONLY £10.00 
 
Foodies Paradise: An evening of Sweet and 
Savoury Tasting menu, Friday, 26th July, 7pm 
Our chefs have put together a culinary feast for you 
to enjoy.  A 20 course sweet and savoury tasting 
menu to showcase some of the finest local 
ingredients and some of their hidden talents! 
Menu includes: Mudeford crab, gazpacho and 
cucumber; Asparagus, eggs and truffle bubbles; 
Carpaccio of Hampshire beef, beetroot air; Cola and 
raspberries; Tastes of chocolate; Citrus - Lemon, 
Lime and Orange; Plus another 14 superb dishes! 
Please email us for a copy of the menu 
 
The Mill Arms Music Festival, Saturday 7th & 
Sunday 8th September - 20 + Performers 
This is set to be a 'cracking' weekend with some 
superb music.  We have some awesome bands 
including: Mango, Sunflower, Uncle Tom's 
Cobbleys, Rockin and Rollin, Wonston Churchill, 
Flaxen Hill, Soul Munky, Mavis Grind, Red Jackson, 
Sugarfoot and lots more!  Enjoy music from lots of 
genres: Rock, Soul, Funk, Jazz, Folk, Pop, 
Caribbean, Swing, Reggae, Rhythm and Blues, 
Barbershop, Tribute, Plugged and UnPlugged and 
more.  Saturday -11am - 12am, music from 12noon 
£15.00.  Sunday - 11am - 5pm, music from 12 noon 
£11.00.  BBQ - REAL ALES - WINES - MUSIC! 
Call or email Lee if you would like to perform or for 
tickets. 

Phone or email Lee or Andrea to book! 
millarms@btconnect.com 

01794 340 401 

What’s on at the Mill Arms 

MOTTISFONT CRAFT CLUB 
 

Due to popular demand we have moved the club to 
Wednesday afternoons, 1pm - 3.30pm.  We try 
something different every week, so whether you are 
new or experienced, come and join the fun. 
 

If you bring your own supplies, it’s £2 a week and £4 
if you need supplies provided.  Refreshments are 
included. 
 

Contact Shelly on 341519 or email me at 
shellyhm@btinternet.com. 

WALKING GROUP 
 
The next two monthly walks will be 
on: 
► Friday, 12th July, 10am. 
► Friday, 9th August, 10am. 
both commencing from outside the 
Mill Arms.  The first will be local, 

about 3hrs, led by Cathie. 
 
On Saturday 6th and 
Sunday 7th July, Cathie and 
I will be leading two Railway 
Walks for the Three Rivers 
Community Rail 
Partnership, from Dean to 
Mottisfont.  The first will be 
via Frenchmoor and 
Holbury; the second via 
Dean Hill.  The Saturday 
walk leaves Mottisfont & 

Dunbridge Station at 11.04am, and the Sunday walk 
catches the train departing at 11.29am. 
 
You are welcome to join us on either our Friday 
walks or either of these two additional dates. 
 
Gordon & Cathie, 340129 

THE VILLAGE FETE 
 

on Sunday, 11th August, from 2pm 
 
This year we will have a couple of new stalls: 
Woofability, who train assistance dogs for disabled 
people, will be doing a display during the afternoon; 
Awbridge First Responders will also be with us. 
 
As usual, there will be a cake stall, so don’t forget to 
bake a cake for the event! 
 
There will also be a regular favourite, the book stall.  
If you have books to contribute, please get them to 
Michael Horne at 4 Mill Rise, Dunbridge,  
 

TOMBOLA STALL 
 
Pat and Dave Francis will be running the Tombola 
stall and are now looking for donations of prizes.  
These can be anything from a tin of baked beans, a 
jar of jam, a bottle of squash or wine, or new unused 
toiletries. 
 
You can bring the gifts to us at Hawthorn Cottage in 
Lockerley Road or to Michael Horne at 4 Mill Rise, 
or bring them along on the morning of the fete. 
 
If you are unable to deliver, give Pat or Dave a ring 
on 340609 and we will arrange for collection 
 

mailto:millarms@btconnect.com
mailto:shellyhm@btinternet.com
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The best in home cooked food.  Breakfast, 
lunch, afternoon tea and themed evenings. 

A great venue for your special event,  
day or evening. 

Weddings, anniversaries, birthdays, 
societies or corporate. 

Outside catering buffets delivered to  
your office or home 

 
What’s on In June 

► 5th: Fish Fryday Lunch. Come and enjoy fresh 
beer battered cod for £8.95. 
► 6th: Closed in the afternoon for a wedding.  Sorry 
for any inconvenience. 
► 7th: Closed in the afternoon for a party.  Sorry for 
any inconvenience. 
► 8th: To celebrate our 5th anniversary year, 1 
bottle of lime and lemongrass or elderflower pressé 
free per person when ordering main course from the 
specials board. 
► 17th: DC Solo Sax.  Come and see David, plus 
buffet.  6pm start.  £9.95. 
► 20th: Tracy’s sewing tips, plus buffet, 9.30am till 
12.30pm.  Email Tracy on 
trac3ychapman@hotmail.com for details. 
► 24th: Summer Buffet.  6pm start.  £7.95. 
► 27th: Closed in the afternoon for a wedding.  
Sorry for any inconvenience. 

 
Valid until 30th August, Monday to Friday only, with 

this copy of the Acorn: 
Free ice lolly for any child up to 13 years old eating 

with an adult 
½ sandwich and soup  £5.95  

Duck 50p extra 
 

If you would like to be added to our mailing service, 
send your email address to 

kimbridgerestaurant@gmail.com  
or phone 340777 or 340556 

This recipe serves 8 people. 
 
Ingredients: 
200g melted white chocolate 
400g full fat soft cheese 
250g roughly chopped strawberries 
1½ packets of digestive biscuits 
50g melted butter 
100g double cream 
 
How to make it: 
Grease the edges of an 8 inch 
loose tin and line with baking paper.  
Place the digestives in a blender 
and blitz until all broken up (or place the biscuits in a 
sealed bag and hit with a rolling pin until all broken 
up).  Next, melt the butter, mix the crushed biscuits 
and butter together, and place evenly in the bottom 
of the tin.  Put the tin in the fridge to chill whilst 
making the filling. 
 
Place the cream cheese in a mixer and mix until 
soft.  Add the cream to loosen the cheese and once 
thoroughly mixed, melt the white chocolate and 
leave to cool slightly.  Once cool, poor into the 
cheese mix and gently combine the two.  If the 
mixture is not sweet enough, you can add a little 
icing sugar. 
 
Cut the strawberries into quarters and fold through 
the white chocolate mix gently so as not to break up 
the strawberries too much. 
 
Retrieve the base from the fridge.  Then place the 
cheesecake mix on top of the base and knock gently 
on the table top so that any air at the bottom of the 
tin is removed.  Now spread the mixture evenly over 
the top and place the cheesecake back into the 
fridge and chill for a least 4 hours (or overnight for 
best results).  Once chilled, remove the cheesecake 
from the tin, discard the paper lining.  Using a hot 
clean knife, cut the cheesecake, wiping the knife 
each time so you get a clean cut, and serve. 

White chocolate and strawberry 
cheesecake 

KIMBRIDGE RESTAURANT 

Art Group at the Village Hall 
 
We meet at the Village Hall every Thursday 
afternoon, 2 - 4 pm.  Tea/coffee and biscuits, good 
company. 
 
A work of art guaranteed every 
time!!! 
 
 
Gordon 340129 

Kate Buchan, 
Sous Chef 

at Kimbridge 
Restaurant 

Grand Draw at the Village Fete 
 
I am running the Grand Draw at the Village Fete 
once again this year, on Sunday, 11th August.  In 
previous years we have attached books of draw 
tickets to the Acorn for all households in the village, 
but this year I have decided not to do this. 
 
If you would like to sell books of draw tickets before 
the fete, please collect them from me at 1, Mill View, 
Barley Hill, Dunbridge, or telephone me on 340398.  
This would be very much appreciated. 
 
Thank you. 
 
Tony Stemp 

mailto:trac3ychapman@hotmail.com
mailto:kimbridgerestaurant@gmail.com
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Acorn Editors Peter & Julia Barnett 340793 
Acorn Community Pre-School 
 Supervisor Danae Matthews 342441 
   07860 
     662685 
Art Group  Gordon Wood 340129 
Cricket Club  Secretary Edwin Moody 514197 
History Group  Michael Horne 340105 
First Responders  Coordinator Marion Gray 341370 
Football Club Secretary Alan Stewart 340492  
Hampshire County Councillor Andrew Gibson 01264 
     861138 
Member of Parliament Caroline Nokes 512132  
Mill Arms  Andrea & Ian Bentall 340401 
Mottisfont Abbey Est. Manager  Paul Cook 340757 
Neighbourhood  Mottisfont Alan Earthrowl 341799 
   Watch   Dunbridge Cliff Astur 341922 
Parish Council  Clerk Sue Holder 340130 
 Chairman John Millns 340347 
 Councillors Jeff Channing 340555 
  Jacquie Horne    340105 
  Andrew Simmonds 
       (mottisfont2@gmail.com)  
  Gareth Jenkins 340922 
  Joyce Southwell  

 
St. Andrew’s  Rector Revd. Ron Corne 301287 
   Church Curate  Revd Gill Nobes  341010 
 Reader Gina Livermore 388433 
 Wardens Susan Clutterbuck 340475 
  Trish Armstrong 341120 
Social Club Chairman Peter Simmonds 340891 
 Secretary Tracy Holmes 341939 
 Steward Linda Holmes 340521 
Test Valley Councillor Neville Whiteley 01264  
     811101 
Village Bus Secretary George Vaughan 301045 
 Bookings Pam Dawkins 301203 
 Private Hire Julie Smith 301470 
 Operations  Mike Howe 301723 
Village Hall Chairman Lynn Young 340134 
(Reg.Charity  Secretary Margaret Astur 341922 
No. 291629) Bookings Tony Stemp 340398 
W.I. Secretary Cathie Wood 340129 
 Press reporter Mary Batten 341262 
Police Village PC John Viney 0845 
   0454545 
 Romsey  0845  
   0454545 
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Who’s Who, What’s What and Where’s Where in Mottisfont and Dunbridge 

The club is very well situated 
in the heart of the village, 
welcoming families and 
offering a friendly face and 
reasonably priced bar.  We 
have a range of giant games 
for children, and for the adults 
there is a choice of a snooker 
table, pool table, 5 dart boards, skittle alley, 
adequate parking and a garden for the warmer 
weather.  
 
Mottisfont Social Club is a good sized venue for all 
of your celebrations, right on your doorstep.  We are 
free to use to all of our members, and can assist you 
in organising your parties.  Joining is easy: just pop 
in and introduce yourself! 
 
 
What's on 
Mondays:   Ladies darts, Snooker 
Tuesdays:   Billiards 
Thursdays:  Bingo, Crib 
Fridays:   Men's darts, Thrift Club 
Saturdays:   Chase the Aces and occasional 
    entertainment 
Sundays:   Skittles. 
 
Club Opening Hours 
Mon, Tues, Thurs, Fri, Sat: 7pm till 11pm 
Wednesday: closed unless pre-booked 
Sunday: Noon till 2pm, and 7pm till 10.30pm  

The Acorn is also available at www.theacorn.org.uk where you will also find links to local 
schools, pubs, trains, council, church, WI and more. 

THOMAS DOWSE'S TRUST 
 

The Thomas Dowse Charity began in 1601 when 
Thomas was Lord of the Manor of Broughton.  It 
was originally to provide a schoolmaster to teach 
children to read, write and understand arithmetic.  
Today the charity can provide funds for a whole 
range of educational activities, for example: help 
with providing books, a school trip, music and 
singing lessons and much more.   
 
It is not means tested, and if you are 25 or under 
and live in Mottisfont Parish you can apply. 
 
Application forms are available from Chris Hoskins 
at: hoskins12@btinternet.com. 
 
The next meeting will be on 23rd September, so 
there is still time to apply.  

Mottisfont Social Club The Acorn takes a 
holiday 

 
To give a break to the editors 
and to all the people who help 
by distributing the Acorn, there 
will be no September edition. 
 
If you have any events in September that you 
would like to publicise, please don’t forget to 
send us the information by 16th July, in time for 
the August edition. 
 
Julia and Peter 
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